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the day at the end of each month or 
other agreed upon accounting period. 

(b) Costs of the administration shall 
be paid from the money received by the 
Fund, and all sums not needed for ad-
ministration and the satisfaction of 
claims shall be invested in accordance 
with § 29.11. The interest on and the 
proceeds from the sale of any obliga-
tions held in the Fund shall be credited 
to and form a part of the Fund. Income 
from such securities shall be added to 
the principal of the Fund if not used 
for costs of administration or settle-
ment of claims. 

(c) At the end of each month that 
fees are payable under the Act, or 
other agreed upon accounting period, 
the Operator of the Pipeline shall pro-
vide the Fund with a statement of the 
respective volumes of crude oil trans-
ported by the Operator of the Pipeline 
and delivered to vessels, the amount of 
fees charged and collected, and the 
Owners of TAPS oil from whom such 
fees were or are due. The Adminis-
trator shall provide a copy of the state-
ment to the Owners of the oil, and to 
the State of Alaska. 

(d) The Fund shall undertake an an-
nual accounting. 

(e) The Fund shall be subject to an 
annual audit by the Comptroller Gen-
eral, in coordination with the Adminis-
trator and the Secretary. Authorized 
representatives of the Comptroller 
General and the Secretary shall have 
complete access, for purposes of the 
audit or otherwise, to all books, ac-
counts, financial records, reports, files, 
and all other papers, things, or prop-
erty belonging to or in use by the Fund 
and they shall be afforded full facilities 
for verifying among other things, 
transactions with the balances on secu-
rities held by depositories, fiscal 
agents, and custodians. A report of 
each audit made by the Comptroller 
General shall be submitted to the Con-
gress. 

§ 29.7 Imposition of strict liability. 
(a) Notwithstanding the provisions of 

any other law, where a vessel is en-
gaged in any segment of transportation 
between the terminal facilities of the 
Pipeline and ports under the jurisdic-
tion of the United States, and is car-
rying TAPS oil, the Owner and Oper-

ator (jointly and severally), and the 
Fund established by section 204(c) of 
the Act, shall be strictly liable without 
regard to fault in accordance with that 
section for all damages, including 
clean-up costs, sustained by any person 
or entity, public or private, including 
residents of Canada, as a result of any 
discharge of TAPS oil from such vessel. 
Strict liability under this section shall 
cease when the TAPS oil has first been 
brought ashore at a port under the ju-
risdiction of the United States. 

(b) Strict liability shall not be im-
posed under this part if the Owner or 
Operator of the vessel, or the Fund, can 
prove that the damages were caused by 
an act of war or by the negligence of 
the United States or other govern-
mental agency. Strict liability shall 
not be imposed under the Act with re-
spect to the claim of a damaged party 
if the Owner or Operator of the vessel, 
or the Fund, can prove that the dam-
age was caused by the negligence of 
such damaged party. 

(c)(1) Strict liability for all claims 
arising out of any one incident shall 
not exceed $100 million. The Owner and 
Operator of the vessel shall be jointly 
and severally liable for the first $14 
million of the claims that meet the 
definition of damages as provided for in 
these regulations. The Fund shall be 
liable for the balance of the claims 
that meet the same definition up to 
$100 million. If the total of these claims 
exceeds $100 million, they shall be re-
duced proportionately. The unpaid por-
tion of any claim may be asserted and 
adjudicated under other applicable 
Federal or State law. 

(2) The Fund shall establish uniform 
procedures to determine whether 
claims from a TAPS oil spill might ex-
ceed $14 million and $100 million. These 
procedures shall provide that when a 
determination is made that claims 
may exceed $100 million, payment of 
claims may be withheld in full or in 
part for a twenty-four month period so 
that claims may be proportionately re-
duced prior to payment. 

(d)(1) Each Owner or Operator of a 
vessel shall obtain from the Federal 
Maritime Commission a ‘‘Certificate of 
Financial Responsibility (Alaska Pipe-
line)’’ demonstrating compliance with 
the provisions of section 311(p) of the 
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Federal Water Pollution Control Act, 
as amended (33 U.S.C. 1321(p)), and reg-
ulations promulgated pursuant to such 
act (33 CFR part 131). Notwithstanding 
inconsistent language in such act, fi-
nancial responsibility in the amount of 
$14 million for all such vessels must be 
established. 

(2) The certificate obtained in ac-
cordance with this subsection shall be 
carried on board the vessel. No TAPS 
oil may be loaded on any vessel which 
has not been issued a valid certificate 
which is still in effect at the time of 
loading. 

§ 29.8 Notification and advertisement. 
(a) As soon as the person in charge of 

a vessel has knowledge of an incident 
in which the vessel is involved, he shall 
immediately notify the Owner or Oper-
ator and the National Response Center, 
(800) 424–6802, of the incident. Notifica-
tion under this section is in addition to 
any notification requirements under 
section 311(b)(5) of the Federal Water 
Pollution Control Act, as amended, and 
the regulations of the Coast Guard and 
the Environmental Protection Agency 
promulgated thereunder (33 CFR 153.203 
and 40 CFR 110.10, respectively). 

(b) Upon receiving notice of an inci-
dent, the National Response Center 
shall immediately notify the Fund. 

(c)(1) At the time of a spill of TAPS 
oil, the vessel Owner and Operator 
shall consult with each other and iden-
tify a single contact person to both the 
Fund Administrator and the National 
Response Center as the official who is 
responsible for coordinating with the 
Fund the resolution of claims from a 
spill of TAPS oil. The National Re-
sponse Center shall provide the iden-
tity of the contact person to appro-
priate officials of the Coast Guard. 

(2) The Fund shall establish proce-
dures for coordination of the handling 
of claims with the contact person. 

(d) Pursuant to its procedures, the 
Fund shall ascertain if the spill may 
result in damage claims in excess of $14 
million. If it concludes that that level 
may be reached, the Fund shall com-
mence advertisement no later than 45 
days from the date the Fund receives 
notice of the incident and shall con-
tinue advertising for a period of not 
less than thirty days. 

(e) The advertisement must appear in 
one or more local newspapers of gen-
eral circulation and the Fund shall es-
tablish procedures governing the for-
mat and the information to be included 
in the advertisement of an incident. All 
advertisements must include: 

(1) The date and location of the inci-
dent; 

(2) The name of the Owner or Oper-
ator; 

(3) The name and address of the con-
tact person or of the Fund Adminis-
trator to whom claims should be sent. 

§ 29.9 Claims, settlement and adjudica-
tion. 

(a)(1) Claims in accordance with this 
section may be submitted by any dam-
aged party, his or her duly authorized 
agent, or his or her successor in inter-
est. 

(2) Claims submitted in accordance 
with this section must contain the fol-
lowing information: 

(i) A detailed statement of the cir-
cumstances, if known, by which the 
claimed loss occurred. 

(ii) A detailed listing of damages in-
curred, categorized according to the 
type of damage involved (§ 29.1(e)), and 
including a monetary claim for each 
type of damage listed. 

(iii) Documentation of all monetary 
claims asserted. 

(b) The contact person must provide 
copies of all claims filed with the ves-
sel Owner or Operator to the Fund Ad-
ministrator upon request of the Admin-
istrator. Once such claims are paid, the 
contact person shall notify the Fund 
and upon request of the Administrator 
supply any adjuster’s reports. 

(c) Prior to reaching $14 million in 
claims filed, the contact person shall 
notify the Fund whether the vessel 
Owner or Operator will assume respon-
sibility to pay damages over the $14 
million level. 

(d)(1) In the event the vessel Owner 
or Operator refuses to pay claims over 
the $14 million level, the Fund shall de-
termine if the $14 million in claims al-
ready filed meet the definition of dam-
age as established by this section. The 
Fund shall pay the claims, or portion 
of claims, over $14 million, which have 
been determined to meet that defini-
tion. 
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